Sujet bac 2011 : Anglais LV1 Série S-ES – Métropole

BACCALAURÉAT GÉNÉRAL

SESSION 2011

ANGLAIS

LANGUE VIVANTE 1

Séries **ES** – **S**

DURÉE DE L'ÉPREUVE : 3 heures - COEFFICIENT : 3

L'usage de la calculatrice et du dictionnaire n'est pas autorisé.

Ce sujet comporte 3 pages.

Répartition des points

Compréhension	10 points
Expression	10 points

Father Flood was tall; his accent was a mixture of Irish and American. Nothing he said could convince Eilis's mother that she had known him or his family. His mother, he said, had been a Rochford.

"I don't think I knew her," her mother said. "The only Rochford we knew was old Hatchethead."

Father Flood looked at her solemnly. "Hatchethead was my uncle," he said.

"Was he?" her mother asked. Eilis saw how close she was to nervous laughter.

"But of course we didn't call him that," Father Flood said. "His real name was Seamus."

"Well, he was very nice," her mother said." Weren't we awful to call him that?"

Rose poured more tea as Eilis quietly left the room, afraid that if she stayed she would be unable to disguise an urge to begin laughing.

When she returned she realized that Father Flood had heard about her job at Miss Kelly's, had found out about her pay and had expressed shock at how low it was. He inquired about her qualifications.

"In the United States," he said, "there would be plenty of work for someone like you and with good pay."

"She thought of going to England," her mother said, "but the boys said to wait, that it wasn't the best time there, and she might only get factory work."

"In Brooklyn, where my parish is, there would be office work for someone who was hard-working and educated and honest."

"It's very far away, though," her mother said. "That's the only thing."

"Pars of Brooklyn," Father Flood replied, "are just like Ireland. They're full of Irish."

He crossed his legs and sipped his tea from the china cup and said nothing for a while. The silence that descended made it clear to Eilis what the others were thinking. She looked across at her mother, who deliberately, it seemed to her, did not return her glance, but kept her gaze fixed on the floor. Rose, normally so good at moving the conversation along if they had a visitor, also said nothing. She twisted her ring and then her bracelet.

"It would be a great opportunity, especially if you were young," Father Flood said finally.

"It might be very dangerous," her mother said, her eyes still fixed on the floor.

"Not in my parish," Father Flood said. "It's full of lovely people. A lot of life centres round the parish, even more than in Ireland. And there's work for anyone who's willing to work."

Eilis felt like a child when the doctor would come to the house, her mother listening with cowed respect. It was Rose's silence that was new to her; she looked at her now, wanting her sister to ask a question or make a comment, but Rose appeared to be in a sort of dream. As Eilis watched her, it struck her that she had never seen Rose look so beautiful. And then it occurred to her that she was already feeling that she would need to remember this room, her sister, this scene, as though from a distance. In the silence that had lingered, she realized it had somehow been tacitly arranged that Eilis would go to America. Father Flood, she believed, had been invited to the house because Rose knew that he could arrange it.

Her mother had been so opposed to her going to England that this new realization came to Eilis as a shock. She wondered if she had not taken the job in the shop and had not told them about her weekly humiliation at Miss Kelly's hands, might they have been so ready to let this conversation happen. She regretted having told them so much; she had done so mostly because it had made Rose and her mother laugh, brightened a number of meals that they had had with each other, made eating together nicer and easier than anytime since her father had died and the boys had left. [...]

In the days that followed no mention was made of Father Flood's visit or his raising the possibility of her going to Brooklyn, and it was the silence itself that led Eilis to believe that Rose and her mother had discussed it and were in favour of it. She had never considered going to America. Many she knew had gone to England and often came back at Christmas or in the summer. It was part of the life of the town. Although she knew friends who regularly received presents of dollars or clothes from America, it was always from their aunts and uncles, people who had emigrated long before the war. She could not remember any of these people ever appearing in the town on holidays. It was a long journey across the Atlantic, she knew, at least a week on a ship, and it must be expensive. She had a sense too, she did not know from where, that, while the boys and girls from the town who had gone to England did ordinary work for ordinary money, people who went to America could become rich. She tried to work out how she had come to believe also that, while people from the town who lived in England missed Enniscorthy², no one who went to America missed home. Instead, they were happy there and proud. She wondered if that could be true.

Colm Toibin, *Brooklyn*, 2009

² Enniscorthy: a town in Ireland

5

10

15

20

25

30

35

40

45

50

Bac 2011 – Série S-ES – LV1 Anglais – Métropole 11ANSEME1

¹ Parish: name given to the Christian community attached to a church.

NOTE AUX CANDIDATS

Les candidats traiteront le sujet sur la copie qui leur sera fournie et veilleront à :

- respecter l'ordre des questions et reporter la numérotation sur la copie (numéro et lettre repère, le cas échéant ; ex. : 8b) ;
- faire précéder les citations de la mention de la ligne ;
- composer des phrases complètes à chaque fois qu'il leur est demandé de rédiger la réponse ;
- respecter le nombre de mots indiqué. En l'absence d'indication, les candidats répondront brièvement à la question posée.

I. COMPRÉHENSION

- **1.** Name the characters who are present.
- **2.** What is the main topic of the conversation? (15-20 words)
- **3.** a) What is Eilis's present situation? (15-20 words)
 - **b)** What had she intended to do before Father Flood's visits?
 - c) Why didn't she carry out her plans? (25-30 words). List 3 reasons.
- **4.** a) What it the reason for Father Flood's visit to Eilis's house?
- **b)** What suggestions did he make as far as her future is concerned? Give his arguments. (30-40 words)
 - c) Explain what Father Flood's general mission consists in? (15-20 words)
- **5.** (1.20-21) "The silence that descended made it clear to Eilis what the others were thinking."
- **a)** In your own words explain what Rose and her mother are thinking. Add two quotes to justify your answer. (40-50 words)
- **b**) Describe Eilis's attitude during the scene. Add two quotes to justify your answer. (40-50 words)
- **6.** What vision does Eilis give of England and America at the end of the text? (40-50 words)
- 7. Translate from 1.42 "In the days that followed ..." to 1.45 "... in the summer."

II. EXPRESSION

Les candidats traiteront <u>l'UN</u> des deux sujets au choix (indiquer le nombre de mots). (250 mots: +/- 10%)

Sujet 1.

Imagine the conversation between Eilis and her mother before she leaves to go abroad.

OU

Suiet 2.

We make choices everyday: what may influence us?

Bac 2011 – Série S-ES – LV1 Anglais – Métropole 11ANSEME1